TOWN OF HUDSON

Board of Selectmen

12 School Street - Hudson, New Hampshire 03051 - Tel: 603-886-6024 - Fax: 603-598-6481

HUDSON, NH BOARD OF SELECTMEN
March 18, 2020

4:00 p.m.

Hudson Community Center
12 Lions Ave, Hudson, NH

Agenda

1. CALL TO ORDER

2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

3. ATTENDANCE

4. PUBLIC INPUT

5. DISCUSSION

COVID 19 Update and Planning Discussion

6. ADJOURNMENT

In line with CDC guidance, NHMA recommends that municipalities take reasonable steps to
notify the public of the risk of Covid-19, including posting notices asking people who exhibit
symptoms of the disease not to attend meetings, and provide alternate means of attendance
through live webcast. Cable Channel 22 or live streaming through HCTV
at http://www.hudsonctv.com/CablecastPublicSite/

Items for the next agenda, with complete backup, must be in the Selectmen’s Office
No later than 12:00 noon on March 19, 2020




STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE
OFFICE OF THE GOVERNOR

CHRISTOPHER T. SUNUNU
Governor

STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE
BY HIS EXCELLENCY
CHRISTOPHER T. SUNUNU, GOVERNOR

Executive Order 2020-04
An order declaring a state of emergency due to Novel Coronavirus (COVID-19)

WHEREAS, after beginning in December 2019, an outbreak of respiratory illness due to a novel
coronavirus (a disease now known as COVID-19) has impacted more than 117 countries,
including the United States; and

WHEREAS, on January 23, 2020, the national Centers for Disease Control and Prevention
(CDC) activated its Emergency Response System to provide ongoing support for the response to
COVID-19 across the country; and

WHEREAS, the World Health Organization declared a Public Health Emergency of
International Concern on January 30, 2020, and the United States Department of Health and
Human Services declared a Public Health Emergency related to the COVID-19 outbreak on
January 31, 2020; and

WHEREAS, the State of New Hampshire has been working in close collaboration with the
CDC, with the United States Department of Health and Human Services, and with local health
departments since December 2019 to monitor and plan for the potential spread of COVID-19 to
the United States and the State of New Hampshire; and

WHEREAS, the Division of Public Health has been in regular communication with hospitals,
clinics and other health providers and has provided guidance to health facilities and providers
regarding COVID-19; and

WHEREAS, on or about March 11, 2020 the World Health Organization declared COVID-19 a
pandemic; and

WHEREAS, on March 12, 2020 the Division of Public Health and the Division of Homeland
Security and Emergency Management announced that 21 1NH has been mobilized to handle all
COVID-19 related calls from New Hampshire residents; and

WHEREAS, as of March 13, 2020, across the globe, there are more than 124,048 confirmed
cases of COVID-19, resulting in more than 4613 deaths worldwide; and
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WHEREAS, as of March 13, 2020, there are 1,663 confirmed cases of COVID-19 i the United
States, including 6 in New Hampshire, and more than 275 New Hampshire residents being
monitored based on potential exposure to the virus, and officials expect the number of cases in
New Hampshire, the United States, and worldwide to increase; and

WHEREAS, New Hampshire has a strong federal, state and local public health and health care
delivery system that has effectively responded to prior events including the H1 N1 influenza
virus in 2009; and

WHEREAS, on March 13, 2020, the Department of Safety, Division of Homeland Security and
Emergency Management activated the State Emergency Operations Center to support and guide
state and local actions to preserve public health; and

WHEREAS, on March 13, 2020, the President of the United States declared a National
Emergency under the federal Stafford Act due to the spread of COVID-19; and

WHEREAS, experts anticipate that while a high percentage of individuals atfected by COVID-
19 will experience mild flu-like symptoms, some will have more serious symptoms and require
hospitalization, particularly individuals who are elderly or already have underlying chronic
health conditions; and

WHEREAS, it is imperative to prepare for and respond to suspected or confirmed COVID-~19
cases in New Hampshire, to implement measures to mitigate the spread of COVID-19, and to
prepare to respond to an increasing number of individuals requiring medical care and
hospitalization; and

WHEREAS, if COVID-19 spreads in New Hampshire at a rate comparable to the rate of spread
in other countries, the number of persons requiring medical care may exceed locally available
resources, and controlling outbreaks minimizes the risk to the public, maintains the health and
safety of the people of New Hampshire, and limits the spread of infection in our communities
and within the healthcare delivery system; and

WHEREAS, experts indicate that COVID-19 is most commonly spread from an infected
symptomatic person to others through respiratory droplets, including:
o Through the air by coughing and sneezing;
+ Close personal contact, such as touching or shaking hands;
¢ Touching an object or surface with the virus on it, then touching your mouth, nose, or
eyes before washing your hands.

WHEREAS, state and local heaith and emergency response organizations must use all available
preventative measures to combat the spread of COVID-19, which will require access to services,
personnel, equipment, facilities, and other resources, potentially including resources beyond
those currently available, to prepare for and respond to any potential cases and the spread of the
virus; and
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WHEREAS, state and local officials, working with the federal government and the for profit and
not for profit private sector, must take all necessary and feasible steps to assist citizens who are
affected by the outbreak of COVID-19, including those unable to work because of illness or the
need to care for a family member, those out of work because their employers have temporarily
closed or reduced their hours, those unable to access necessary resources because of shortages, or
any other individuals suffering hardship because of the outbreak of COVID-19; and

WHEREAS, I find that conditions of New Hampshire Revised Statutes Annotated (RSA) 4:45,
relating to the declaration of a State of Emergency, have been met; and

WHEREAS, under RSA 4:45, IlI(e), in addition to specifically enumerated powers, during a
State of Emergency the Governor has the authority to “perform and exercise such other
functions, powers, and duties as are necessary to promote and secure the safety and protection of
the civilian population;” and

WHEREAS, under RSA 4:47, 111, the Governor has “power to make, amend, suspend and
rescind necessary orders, rules and regulations” to carry out emergency management functions in
the event of a disaster beyond local control; and

WHEREAS, | find that the conditions caused by COVID-19 now require the combined forces of
the State, local government, the federal government, private business and private citizens to
appropriately respond; and

NOW, THEREFORE, I, Christopher T. Sununu, Governor of the State of New Hampshire,
by the authority vested in me pursuant to part II, article 41 of the New Hampshire Constitution
and New Hampshire RSA 4:45, I do hereby declare a state of emergency to exist in the entire
State of New Hampshire as of 5:15 p.m. on March 13, 2020.

IT IS HEREBY ORDERED, EFFECTIVE IMMEDIATELY, THAT:

1. In preparing for and responding to COVID-19, all agencies of the state government use and
employ state personnel, equipment, and facilities or perform any and all activities consistent
with the direction of the Governor’s Office, the Division of Homeland Security and
Emergency Management, and the Division of Public Health. This shall include, if necessary,
the repurposing of state employees for tasks necessary to address the impacts of COVID-19.

2. All residents and visitors of the state are to heed the advice of health and emergency officials
with regard to this emergency in order to protect their safety.

3, Beginning at 11:59 p.m. on Sunday, March 15, all assisted living facilities, long term care
facilities, nursing facilities, residential care facilities, as those terms are defined in RSAs 151-
151-H, or any other similar facilities providing residential care to elderly or infirm patients,
shall prohibit visitor access to reduce facility based transmission of COVID-19. This
prohibition shall not apply to medically necessary personnel, visitors for residents receiving
end of life care, or visitors necessary to provide for a residents psychosocial needs as
determined by a licensed medical care provider,
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10.

As necessary to assist local governments and for the protection of public health, state
agencies shall enter into contracts to arrange for the procurement of materials, goods, and
services needed to assist in preparing for, containing, responding to, mitigating the effects of,
and recovering from the spread of COVID-19. Applicable provisions of the Governor and
Council Manual of Procedure and the Department of Administrative Services (DAS),
Administrate Rules, Adm 600, including but not limited to travel, advertising, and
competitive bidding requirements, may be suspended with approval of the Governor to the
extent necessary to address the effects of COVID-19.

Any out-of-state personnel , including, but not limited to, medical personnel, entering New
Hampshire to assist in preparing for, responding to, mitigating the effects of, and recovering
from COVID-19 shall be permitted to provide services in the same manner as prescribed in
RSA 21-P:41 and any other applicable statutory authority with respect to licensing and
certification regarding mutual aid during emergencies for a period of time not to exceed the
duration of this emergency.

Any state-owned properties that DAS, in consultation with the Division of Public Health and
the Division of Homeland Security and Emergency Management, determines are suitable for
use to assist in preparing for, responding to, mitigating the effects of, or recovering from
COVID-19 shall be made available to the Division of Public Health and/or the Division of
Homeland Security and Emergency Management for this purpose, notwithstanding any state
or local law that would restrict, delay, or otherwise inhibit such use.

All non-essential out-of-state travel by State and municipal employees for official business is
hereby suspended. The Department of Administrative Services, in consultation with the
Division of Public Health, shall develop procedures and protocols for employees returning
from out-of-state travel. No out-of-state travel for State Employees for State business may be
deemed essential without the prior written approval of the Governor,

State and local government bodies are permitted and encouraged to utilize the emergency
meeting provisions of RSA 91-A to conduct meetings through electronic means while
preserving, to the extent feasible, the public’s right to notice of such meetings and ability to
observe and listen contemporaneously.

The Division of Homeland Security and Emergency Management shall provide assistance to
local governments to address impacts from COVID-19, if appropriate and necessary.

To ensure hospitals and other health facilities are able to adequately treat patients who may
be infected with COVID-19 or who are legally isolated as a result of COVID-19, and to
prevent overburdening of existing resources of hospitals and health facilities, the
Commissioner of the Department of Health and Human Services may waive any of the
licensing or credentialing requirements of RSA Chapter 151 and accompanying regulations
with respect to any hospital or health facility. Any waiver shall include alternative measures
that, under the circumstances, will allow the facilities to treat legally isolated patients while
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protecting public health and safety. Any waivers granted pursuant to this paragraph shall be
posted with the hospital or health facility’s existing license.

The Commissioner of Health and Human services, in consultation with the State Fire
Marshall, shall have the authority, on a case by case basis, to waive licensing requirements
for day care facilities to allow for temporary provision of child care by (1) employers for
children of their employees; (2) licensed day care facilities in situations where temporary
exceedance of maximum enrollment may be necessary; and (3) any other circumstance in
which the Commissioner determines that waiver of licensing requirements is necessary and
will not adversely impact child safety. The State Fire Marshall shall have the authority to
waive, on a case by case basis, the requirements of the provisions of the fire code related to
child centers, consistent with the provisions of this paragraph.

Healthcare providers shall report persons they decide to rest COVID-19 to the Department of
Health and Human Services by phone or by completion of a case report form. Instructions for
reporting will be made available on the State’s COVID-19 webiste.

To support consistent practices across New Hampshire, the Department of Education, the
Department of Labor and the Department of Safety, in coordination with the Division of
Public Health, shall continue to provide updated and specific guidance relating to preventing
and mitigating COVID-19 to schools, employers, employees, first responders and community
care facilities,

All school sponsored out-of-state travel for students and teachers in New Hampshire public
schools is suspended.

To promptly respond for the protection of public health, state entities are, notwithstanding
any other state or local law, authorized to share relevant medical information, limited to the
patient's underlying health conditions, age, current condition, date of exposure, and possible
contact tracing, as necessary to address the effect of the COVID-19 outbreak with state,
local, federal, and nongovernmental partners, for the limited purposes of investigation and
control, and treatment and coordination of care.

The Department of Business and Economic Affairs shall survey businesses within New
Hampshire to determine the economic impact of losses for the emergency period as
compared to the same period of the preceding year for the purposes of applying to the U.S.
Small Business Administration (SBA) for SBA Economic Injury Disaster Loans.

The Department of Employment Security is directed to develop recommendations for
specific actions the State can take to ensure that individuals unable to work in the following
situations related COVID-19 are able to access state unemployment benefits: (1) individuals
quarantined due to confirmed or potential exposure; (2) individuals needing to care for
themselves due o related illness; (3) individuals needing to care for an ill family member;
and (4) individuals needing to care for a dependent. These recommendations shall be
submitied to the Governor’s Office for follow up directives.
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18. Pursuant to RSA 4:45 and RSA 4:47, while this Order is in effect, additional temporary
orders, directives, rules and regulations may be issued either by the Governor or by
designated State officials with written approval of the Governor, All further temporary
orders, directives, rules and regulations issued pursuant to this Order shall be in writing and
published on the Governor’s Office website.

Given under my hand and seal at the Executive
Chambers in Concord, this 13th day of March, in
the year of Qur Lord, two thousand and twenty,
and the independence of the United States of
America, two hundred and forty-four.

GOVERNOR OF NEW HAMPSHIRE

107 North Main Sireet, State House - 208, Concord, New Hampshire 03301
Telephone (603) 271-2121 « FAX (603) 271-7640
Website: hitp//www.governor.nh.gov/ » Email; governorsununu@nh.gov
TDD Access: Relay NH 1-800-735-2964



anA Change TextSize @ Change Site Language Q. Search The Site

A ALERT Get the latest Coronavirus COVID-19 update at https://www.nh.qgov/covid19
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Commissioner Edelblut updates schools on COVID-19 response

Press Release
Contact the Press Office
For Immediate Reloase

March 13, 2020 Grant Bosse, Director of Communications
(603) 27/1-0448 | grant.bosse@doe.nh.gov

Schoot Leaders,

Taking a step back from the on-going management of the COVID-13 circumstances each of you face on the ground, the range of
scenarlos that might result in & disruption of education in your building could be, from worst case — puilic health orders the closure of
your facility to, best case for disruption {if there can be such a thing) — concern among parents causes them 10 not send their children to
school.

In each of these scenarios, | know that we are all working on our response and wanted 1o use this opportunity ¢ layout some broad
considerations for that response. Cf course, in the event of a public health disruption, we wil} simply be reacting to the order. In the other
circumstance, we will have more controf over both making the decision and the timing and implementaZon of that decision. | do believe
that it will vary and will not look the same for every community.

The basic outline of our response is summarized as: Remote Instruction plus remote support results in remote learning for our students.

Remote instruction: There are many considerations that each of you is weighing when making this decision. The first thing to know is that
the state board of education passed an emergency rule on March 12, 2020 that aliows you to conduct remote instruction as you see fit.
We will be providing a Technical Advisory on this new rule shortly, but for now know that you have broad authority to determine when and
how remote instruction will take place.

We have given consideration to the broad range of leaming resources that districts and students might have access to from full on-fine to
fully analog and every combination in between. Just saying, some of us were around before we had ublguitous computers and we were
able to make it work. When you are making these determinations, consider the resources in your community. i there is a public health
disruption, there will be more limitations, however, i there is a temporary disruption for a specific instance in a community, those

community resources (clubs, community Hibraries, etc.) will be very valuable. | have met with some of these non-profits already and they
are eager to help.

Remote Suppert: This type of support takes two forms (and maybe more as we lean in).

We have filed a walver with the USDA to create flexibility around our food programs in the state. You can get specific guidance by talking
with Chesi White in our office 1o see how this might work for you. She can be reached at 603-271-3860 or cheriwhite@doe.nh.gov

Remote support also includes our [EP students. With respect to IEP supporl services, we see three nossible scenarios. The services may
be of a nature that they can be provided in a remote instructional environment. Another option may be to have a limited number {hence
lower COVID-19 risk) continue fo come to the school for those specific services. Finally, if we are simply not able to provide those
services, we may need to revert o compensatory services.



The determination to disrupt your educational system is of course a difficult one and we all play a fole. Public health may order such an
action, If | felt it was necessary statewide, | would acl More likely, however, it will be a community by community determination. We may
not want to close schools in Berlin, but may close scheols in towns bordering MA, as an example.

On Thursday, the State Board of Education passed an emeargency ruie &?; giving schools greater flexibility to move to remote instruction
should you or state officials determine your buildings are not safe for students. You do not have te gain state approval before beginning
remoie insiuction.

"A school district may conduct instruction remotely. The district shall create a plan that shall include procedures for participation by all
students. Academic work shall be equivalent in effort and rigor to typical classroom work. There shall be an assessment of ail student
work for the day.”

The Department is also increasing its remote instruction resources for schocels and parents.

Many schooi districts have decided to hold professional development days in order to build their capacity for remote instruction. Some
have aiso scheduled remote instruction days to have students test these capabilities, These are prisdent and proactive steps. If you would
like assistance with remote instruction, please ask. We're happy to help.

Deep Cleaning: We had a question on a recent conference call requesting help with Deep Cleaning a school, Here are the latest CDC
Guidelines for school Environmental Cleaning and Disinfection Recommendations.

Updated CDC Guidance: The CDC has updated both their Guidance for School Settings and Considerations for School Closures @

Conference Calls: We are going to hold more conference calls to provide up to date information ang answer your guestions. We are
planning to hoid these on Mondays, Wednesdays, and Fridays at Noon until further notice. We will send out the calk-in information ahead
of each call

You can listen to past calis here.

This is a quickly changing situation. Stay up io date on COVID-19 in New Hampshire by regularly checking www.nh.qov/covigi9.

I centinue to appreciate all of your effort and continued focus of putting our children and families first. You truly are on the front ine and |
thank you for that. If you have any guestions, my cell number is 603-931-2071.

Frank E£delblut
Commissioner of Education
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